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PARLIAMENTARY QUESTIONS ON COVID-19 AND ANSWERS BY THE 
SCOTTISH GOVERNMENT 
 
Wednesday 22 April 2020 
 
Written questions lodged on 22 April can be found on page 9 of this 
document. 
 
There were no oral questions asked on 22 April. 
 
ANSWERS TO PARLIAMENTARY QUESTIONS (Received on 22 April) 
 

 
 

Ministerial portfolio: Health and Sport 
 

S5W-28153 
 
Colin Smyth (South Scotland) (Scottish Labour): To ask the Scottish 
Government whether people with (a) interstitial lung disease (ILD) and (b) 
idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis (IPF) will be able to access the support being 
offered by the British Red Cross in response to COVID-19 to people identified 
as being in "high risk" groups. 
 
Joe FitzPatrick: The four UK nations’ Chief Medical Officers have identified 
six categories of people at highest risk of severe illness from Covid-19. This 
includes people with severe respiratory conditions including all cystic fibrosis, 
severe asthma and severe COPD and, people with all forms of Interstitial 
Lung Disease/Sarcoidosis. 
 
It is important to remember that only those identified at the highest clinical risk 
of severe illness from COVID-19 because of their underlying health condition 
are being asked to take forward shielding measures. People who are in the 
highest clinical risk group will have received a letter giving them further 
advice. This letter will also include advice on how to access support for food 
and medication. We have provided further details on people in these groups 
have been identified on the Scottish Government website - 
https://www.gov.scot/publications/covid-shielding-contacts/pages/highest-risk-
classification/.  
 
Where someone has not received a letter but believes they have a condition 
that that would require them to shield, they should contact their GP or hospital 
clinician to discuss further. Where a clinician is of the view that someone 
should be shielded they can add them to the highest risk list should they 
deem it clinically necessary. 
 
We do however, recognise that some people are still at increased risk of 
developing severe illness with COVID-19 because of their underlying health 
condition and/or if they are over 70 years of age. We are asking these people 
to strictly follow social distancing measures. 

https://www.gov.scot/publications/covid-shielding-contacts/pages/highest-risk-classification/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/covid-shielding-contacts/pages/highest-risk-classification/
https://www.nhsinform.scot/illnesses-and-conditions/infections-and-poisoning/coronavirus-covid-19/coronavirus-covid-19-social-distancing
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For those at an increased risk, on the 5 April the Scottish Government 
announced a £30 million Food Fund to support those most in need including 
families with children who are eligible for free school meals, older people, 
those with long-term health conditions and pregnant women through their 
local authorities. Local Authorities will have flexibility to use this additional 
resource in ways that best meet emerging local needs and circumstances, 
working with community groups and businesses to support home delivery, 
provide financial help and meet dietary requirements. 
 
In addition, a new national helpline has been set up to provide essential 
assistance to those who don’t have a network of support but who are in the 
‘increased risk’ group. 
 
The service offers help to those who do not have family or existing community 
support and cannot get online and who are over 70, disabled, require the 
support of mental health services, are pregnant or receive a flu jab for health 
reasons. This service is in addition to localised support already available for 
people who have received letters advising them to shield themselves. 
However, any of those in the shielding category who are not yet receiving 
assistance, who do not have family and cannot get online can access support 
via this new helpline. 
 
The helpline – 0800 111 4000 – will initially operate during core working hours 
of 09:00 to 17:00 while plans are developed and implemented to extend it to 
operate for a longer period each day. 
 
Callers will be automatically connected to their local authority who will support 
them to access the service they need, such as: 
 
• essential food and medication 
• links to local social work services for vulnerable children or adults 
• emotional support 
• contact with local volunteer groups. 
 
S5W-28154 
 
Colin Smyth (South Scotland) (Scottish Labour): To ask the Scottish 
Government whether people with (a) interstitial lung disease (ILD) and (b) 
idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis (IPF) areincluded in the "high risk" groups 
identified by the Chief Medical Officer in relation to COVID-19 and, if not, (i) 
for what reason and (ii) whether it will consider including them in these 
groups. 
 
Joe FitzPatrick: The four UK nations’ Chief Medical Officers have identified 
six categories of people at highest risk of severe illness from Covid-19. This 
includes people with severe respiratory conditions including all cystic fibrosis, 
severe asthma and severe COPD and, people with all forms of Interstitial 
Lung Disease/Sarcoidosis. 
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It is important to remember that only those identified at the highest clinical risk 
of severe illness from COVID-19 because of their underlying health condition 
are being asked to take forward shielding measures. People who are in the 
highest clinical risk group will have received a letter giving them further 
advice. This letter will also include advice on how to access support for food 
and medication. We have provided further details on people in these groups 
have been identified on the Scottish Government website - 
https://www.gov.scot/publications/covid-shielding-contacts/pages/highest-risk-
classification/.  
 
Where someone has not received a letter but believes they have a condition 
that that would require them to shield, they should contact their GP or hospital 
clinician to discuss further. Where a clinician is of the view that someone 
should be shielded they can add them to the highest risk list should they 
deem it clinically necessary. 
 
We do however, recognise that some people are still at increased risk of 
developing severe illness with COVID-19 because of their underlying health 
condition and/or if they are over 70 years of age. We are asking these people 
to strictly follow social distancing measures. 
 
For those at an increased risk, on the 5 April the Scottish Government 
announced a £30 million Food Fund to support those most in need including 
families with children who are eligible for free school meals, older people, 
those with long-term health conditions and pregnant women through their 
local authorities. Local Authorities will have flexibility to use this additional 
resource in ways that best meet emerging local needs and circumstances, 
working with community groups and businesses to support home delivery, 
provide financial help and meet dietary requirements. 
 
In addition, a new national helpline has been set up to provide essential 
assistance to those who don’t have a network of support but who are in the 
‘increased risk’ group. 
 
The service offers help to those who do not have family or existing community 
support and cannot get online and who are over 70, disabled, require the 
support of mental health services, are pregnant or receive a flu jab for health 
reasons. This service is in addition to localised support already available for 
people who have received letters advising them to shield themselves. 
However, any of those in the shielding category who are not yet receiving 
assistance, who do not have family and cannot get online can access support 
via this new helpline. 
 
The helpline – 0800 111 4000 – will initially operate during core working hours 
of 09:00 to 17:00 while plans are developed and implemented to extend it to 
operate for a longer period each day. 
 
Callers will be automatically connected to their local authority who will support 
them to access the service they need, such as: 
 

https://www.gov.scot/publications/covid-shielding-contacts/pages/highest-risk-classification/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/covid-shielding-contacts/pages/highest-risk-classification/
https://www.nhsinform.scot/illnesses-and-conditions/infections-and-poisoning/coronavirus-covid-19/coronavirus-covid-19-social-distancing
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• essential food and medication 
• links to local social work services for vulnerable children or adults 
• emotional support 
• contact with local volunteer groups. 
 
S5W-28312 
 
Monica Lennon (Central Scotland) (Scottish Labour): To ask the Scottish 
Government what assessment it has made of the impact of COVID-19 
outbreak on the (a) treatment of and (b) waiting times for chronic pain 
patients, and what action it is taken to ensure that delays are minimised. 
 
Joe FitzPatrick: The Scottish Government has spoken with Health Boards to 
understand the impact of COVID-19 and how people can access care and 
support for chronic pain. Like most NHS services, specialist pain clinics have 
been postponed where the multi-disciplinary specialist workforce has been re-
deployed to provide critical care. Where possible alternatives to face-to-face 
consultations are being offered, these include telephone or Near Me video 
appointments with clinical psychologists and specialist physiotherapists in 
non-pharmacological strategies. There are also a number of third sector 
organisations with expertise in specific conditions that can provide telephone 
or online support for pain management. We have published an information 
leaflet to signpost people to resources available at 
https://www.gov.scot/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-tailored-advice-for-
those-who-live-with-specific-medical-conditions/. 
 
In terms of decisions about altering lockdown restrictions that will in turn 
inform wider decisions such as re-establishing outpatient clinics, all four UK 
governments recently agreed to extend the current lockdown rules for at least 
a further three weeks. Therefore while resources continue to be focused on 
the immediate care of those affected by COVID-19, all activities associated 
with the Waiting Times Improvement Plan have been paused. 
 
At such a time when the lockdown rules are amended, and Health Boards 
review decisions about the availability and design of services, we will support 
Health Boards to improve waiting times. The provision and type of services 
offered, however, may be different depending on the clinical evidence 
available on the risks to people of receiving certain procedures if they have a 
high risk of severe illness from COVID-19. Clinicians will need to discuss this 
individually with people to take these risks into account when agreeing 
ongoing treatment plans. 
 
 
S5W-28267 
 
Daniel Johnson (Edinburgh Southern) (Scottish Labour): To ask the 
Scottish Government whether people with motor neurone disease will be 
included on its vulnerable person register in relation to its response to the 
COVID-19 outbreak, similar to policy in England. 
 

https://www.gov.scot/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-tailored-advice-for-those-who-live-with-specific-medical-conditions/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-tailored-advice-for-those-who-live-with-specific-medical-conditions/
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Joe FitzPatrick: The ‘extremely high risk’ group criteria was approved by all 
four nations Chief Medical Officers having been informed by the Royal 
College of Physicians. People in this group are being advised to shield 
themselves within their households. We recognise this is a very onerous ask, 
and want to therefore ensure identification takes account of individual 
circumstances where possible.  
 
Given the restrictive nature of shielding, not everyone with motor neurone 
disease (MND) needs to shield for clinical purposes, however clinicians can 
use their professional judgement to identify individuals who shielding would be 
in their best interest where necessary. We have issued specific guidance to 
NHS boards, Hospital Managers, Medical and Nursing directors to support 
them in this process.  
 
In Scotland, as in England, this means people with MND may be advised to 
shield for example where they have additional complications, including 
respiratory, swallowing and speech difficulties.  
 
We have published specific information for people with neurological conditions 
available at: https://www.gov.scot/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-tailored-
advice-for-those-who-live-with-specific-medical-conditions/.  
 
Additionally we have set up a helpline (0800 111 4000) for those at increased 
risk who don’t have a support network, such as family or existing community 
support and people with MND can access this. This helpline can also be used 
by those in the shielding group who can’t get online. 

 
 

Ministerial portfolio: Justice 
 
S5W-28101 
 
James Kelly (Glasgow) (Scottish Labour): To ask the Scottish Government 
how many (a) fire and rescue staff, (b) police officers and (c) prison 
officers have been advised to self-isolate in response to COVID-19 because 
of (i) their age and (ii) underlying health conditions. 
 
Humza Yousaf: The specific information requested is not being routinely 
collected by the Scottish Government. The following response has been 
provided by the Scottish Fire and Rescue Service (SFRS), Police Scotland 
and the Scottish Prison Service, at the request of the Scottish Government. 
Each of these organisations can be contacted directly for further information. 
 
(a) Scottish Fire and Rescue Service 
 
As at 1st April 2020, there were no members of staff self-isolating due to their 
age. 79 members of staff were self-isolating due to underlying health 
conditions. This may be due to a family member having an underlying health 
condition. This represents 1% of staff. 42 of the 79 were working from home. 

https://www.gov.scot/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-tailored-advice-for-those-who-live-with-specific-medical-conditions/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-tailored-advice-for-those-who-live-with-specific-medical-conditions/
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SFRS has not advised anyone to self-isolate for either of the two stated 
reasons. It is not for the Service to make recommendations but rather a 
matter to be decided following NHS/GP advice and guidance. 
 
(b) Police Scotland 
 
As at 1st April 2020, there were no police officers self-isolating due to their 
age. Police Scotland are unable to provide information on the number of 
police officers self-isolating due to underlying health conditions. 
 
(c) Scottish Prison Service 
 
As at 31st March 2020, 3 prison officers were self-isolating due to their age 
(over 70) and 214 prison officers were self-isolating due to underlying health 
conditions. Overall, this represents 7% of prison officers. 
 
S5W-28129 
 
Lewis Macdonald (North East Scotland) (Scottish Labour): To ask the 
Scottish Government what guidance is in place for the taxi and private car hire 
industry regarding (a) staff and (b) passenger safety during the COVID-19 
outbreak. 
 
Ash Denham: The single most important action people can take, in fighting 
coronavirus, is to stay at home in order to protect the NHS and save lives.  
Travel is permitted where essential and the Health Protection 
(Coronavirus)(Restrictions)(Scotland) Regulations 2020 
(http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ssi/2020/103/contents) and social distancing 
guidance (https://www.gov.scot/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-staying-at-
home-and-away-from-others-social-distancing/) contain a non-exhaustive list 
of reasons for when you may leave your home. 
 
The Health Protection (Coronavirus) (Restrictions) (Scotland) Regulations 
2020 explicitly makes reference to taxis as a service that can continue to 
operate (Part 3 of Schedule 1). They must comply with the requirements in 
regulation 4(1) which include taking reasonable measures to ensure a 
distance of 2 metres is maintained between persons on any premises used by 
a taxi and/or private hire firm such as a booking office. This requirement does 
not extend to the taxi or private hire vehicle itself. 
 

Ministerial portfolio: Constitution, Europe and External Affairs 
 
S5W-28264 
 
Pauline McNeill (Glasgow) (Scottish Labour): To ask the Scottish 
Government, in light of public concerns regarding the COVID-19 outbreak, 
and to keep the public informed, what action it will take to prioritise and 
expedite responses to parliamentary questions on this issue, and whether it 
will consider introducing a shorter expected answer date procedure. 
 

http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ssi/2020/103/contents
https://www.gov.scot/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-staying-at-home-and-away-from-others-social-distancing/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-staying-at-home-and-away-from-others-social-distancing/
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Graeme Dey: The Government endeavours to ensure that all parliamentary 
questions are answered as soon as possible and within relevant guidelines as 
reflected in Standing Orders. 
 
Scottish Ministers recognise that members' may receive a significant number 
of queries from members of the public concerned about a range of issues 
related to the Coronavirus pandemic. That is why the Cabinet Secretary for 
Constitution, Europe and External Affairs recently wrote to all members 
confirming a variety of means by which such queries can be put to the 
Government. Members were provided with details of contact points within the 
Scottish Government, where MSPs can either request or obtain information 
covering key elements of ministerial activity in response to the pandemic. 
 
 

Ministerial portfolio: Rural Economy and Tourism 
 
 

S5W-28081 
 
Peter Chapman (North East Scotland) (Scottish Conservative and 
Unionist Party): To ask the Scottish Government what the monthly average 
sales income has been for fishermen in each of the last three years. 
 
Fergus Ewing: Marine Scotland’s Sea Fisheries Statistics 2018, published in 
September 2019, holds the most recent statistics on the annual value of fish 
and shellfish landings as well as the number of fishers employed on Scottish 
registered fishing vessels. These data can be used to calculate the monthly 
average landing income per fisher as shown in the following table. 
 
Table 1 shows the monthly average landing income for Scottish registered 
fishing vessels landing anywhere (i.e. Scotland, or elsewhere) for the three 
most recent years with published data. 
 
Table 1:Value of landings, number of fishers, and monthly landings per fisher; 
Scottish fishing vessels landing anywhere, 2016 to 2018 
 

Year (A) Total value of 
landings, £ 

(B) Number of fishers 
employed 

(C) Monthly average landing 
income per fisher 

2016 556,688,000 4,823 £9,619 

2017 559,339,000 4,799 £9,713 

2018 573,594,000 4,860 £9,835 

 
Average sales income from fish landings for Scottish fishers is not easily 
available nor an accurate predictor of the need for financial support to 
targeted sectors of the industry during the Covid-19 pandemic. Those 
businesses identified, by the Scottish Government, as being in need under the 
Covid-19 fishing industry support announced on 25 March earn substantially 
less than the average income presented in Table 1 - which is driven upwards 
primarily by very large levels of landing income by the Scottish pelagic fleet. 
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Landing income is also not the same as money in the pocket, as a large 
proportion goes towards business costs.  
 
In particular, landing income is different from fisher earnings, and can be seen 
as similar to total sales or turnover of businesses rather than profits and 
earnings. These averages likely hide very large differences between fishing 
vessels and between different sectors of the fleet targeting different species. 
 
Unfortunately to get an estimate of the annual income for those vessels 
included under the support announced on 25 March would require the release 
of unpublished administrative data.  
 
Further, the criteria attached to the industry support results in the average 
payment under the package being more refined than simply the average 
income of vessels under 12m. 
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WRITTEN QUESTIONS LODGED ON 22 APRIL 2020 (Expected answer 
date: 6 May) 
 
S5W-28614 Joan McAlpine: To ask the Scottish Government how much 
influence it considers the need to control resources had in the four nations' 
personal protective equipment (PPE) guidance that it has signed up to in 
response to the COVID-19 outbreak. 
 
S5W-28621 Joan McAlpine: To ask the Scottish Government whether it will 
depart from the four nations' personal protective equipment (PPE) guidance in 
response to the COVID-19 outbreak and instruct that all carers wear surgical 
masks whenever they administer care to vulnerable people, whether in the 
community, supported accommodation, care homes or clinical settings. 
 
S5W-28629 Daniel Johnson: To ask the Scottish Government what input (a) 
local authorities and (b) NHS boards have given to the funeral sector to help 
to provide personal protective equipment (PPE) and body bags during the 
COVID-19 outbreak. 
 
S5W-28632 Monica Lennon: To ask the Scottish Government what 
improvements and changes were made to community and national influenza 
pandemic preparedness between the completion of its training exercise, Silver 
Swan, in 2015 and January 2020, and on what dates pandemic response 
plans were (a) reviewed and (b) updated during this period to ensure that the 
lessons learned during the exercise were incorporated.   
 
S5W-28636 Monica Lennon: To ask the Scottish Government what 
assumptions and modelling were made and reviewed regarding the 
distribution of the national influenza pandemic stockpiles between the 
completion of its training exercise, Silver Swan, in 2015 and January 2020, 
and how often it reviewed its frameworks in pandemic preparedness during 
this period to ensure that the lessons learned during the exercise were 
incorporated. 
 
S5W-28641 Neil Findlay: To ask the Scottish Government how many people 
have died on each day since 1 February 2020, and how this compares with 
each of the last five years. 
 
S5W-28643 Neil Findlay: To ask the Scottish Government how many people 
who died on each day since 1 February 2020 and who tested positive for 
COVID-19 (a) had and (b) had not been hospitalised on the suspicion that 
they had the virus. 
 
S5W-28644 Neil Findlay: To ask the Scottish Government how many excess 
deaths there have been on each day since 1 February 2020, and how this 
compares with what would normally have been expected based on the last 20 
years of data.  
 
S5W-28646 Daniel Johnson: To ask the Scottish Government which local 
authorities are stockpiling body bags in response to the COVID-19 outbreak. 

http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/28877.aspx?SearchType=Advance&ReferenceNumbers=S5W-28614
http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/28877.aspx?SearchType=Advance&ReferenceNumbers=S5W-28621
http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/28877.aspx?SearchType=Advance&ReferenceNumbers=S5W-28629
http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/28877.aspx?SearchType=Advance&ReferenceNumbers=S5W-28632
http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/28877.aspx?SearchType=Advance&ReferenceNumbers=S5W-28636
http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/28877.aspx?SearchType=Advance&ReferenceNumbers=S5W-28641
http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/28877.aspx?SearchType=Advance&ReferenceNumbers=S5W-28643
http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/28877.aspx?SearchType=Advance&ReferenceNumbers=S5W-28644
http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/28877.aspx?SearchType=Advance&ReferenceNumbers=S5W-28646
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S5W-28648 Neil Findlay: To ask the Scottish Government whether (a) it and 
(b) Police Scotland was aware at the time of the Duke of Rothesay travelling 
to and from Scotland after it instructed people to avoid unnecessary travel due 
to COVID-19; when it was informed, and what its response was. 
 
S5W-28649 Miles Briggs: To ask the Scottish Government where each test 
centre in its COVID-19 community hub model is located, also broken down by 
the number of tests carried out. 
 
S5W-28650 Miles Briggs: To ask the Scottish Government where each 
COVID-19 drive-through testing site is located, and which are operational, 
also broken down by the (a) total testing capacity of and (b) number of tests 
carried out by the operational centres. 
 
S5W-28654 Lewis Macdonald: To ask the Scottish Government what 
measures it is taking to counter misinformation on social media and 
elsewhere regarding guidelines about permitted activities during the COVID-
19 lockdown, including what kind of outdoor exercise is allowed and for how 
long. 
 
S5W-28655 Alison Johnstone: To ask the Scottish Government what steps 
it is taking to ensure that people can continue to use cash safely as payment 
during the COVID-19 outbreak. 
 
S5W-28656 Alison Johnstone: To ask the Scottish Government what help it 
is providing to people who do not have access to a bank account and cannot 
therefore comply with the recommended guidance to use cashless payment 
methods such as debit cards during the COVID-19 outbreak. 
 
S5W-28657 Alison Johnstone: To ask the Scottish Government what its 
position is on covering the cost of the 2020 annual registration fees to the 
Nursing and Midwifery Council as a token of appreciation for the efforts of 
nurses and midwives during the COVID-19 outbreak. 
 

http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/28877.aspx?SearchType=Advance&ReferenceNumbers=S5W-28648
http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/28877.aspx?SearchType=Advance&ReferenceNumbers=S5W-28649
http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/28877.aspx?SearchType=Advance&ReferenceNumbers=S5W-28650
http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/28877.aspx?SearchType=Advance&ReferenceNumbers=S5W-28654
http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/28877.aspx?SearchType=Advance&ReferenceNumbers=S5W-28655
http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/28877.aspx?SearchType=Advance&ReferenceNumbers=S5W-28656
http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/28877.aspx?SearchType=Advance&ReferenceNumbers=S5W-28657

